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income tax, health insurance pre-
miums, retirement contributions, life 
insurance premiums, federal employ-
ment taxes, and any other deductions 
that are required to be withheld by 
law. 

Hearing official means an individual 
responsible for conducting any hearing 
with respect to the existence or 
amount of a debt claimed, and who ren-
ders a decision on the basis of such 
hearing. A hearing official shall be an 
impartial member of the Office of the 
Executive Director not under the su-
pervision or control of the head of the 
Commission. 

Paying agency means the agency that 
employs the individual who owes the 
debt and authorizes the payment of his/ 
her current pay. 

Salary offset means an administrative 
offset to collect a debt pursuant to 5 
U.S.C. 5514 by deduction(s) at one or 
more officially established pay inter-
vals from the current pay account of 
an employee without his/her consent. 

§ 141.3 Applicability. 
These regulations are to be followed 

when: 
(a) The Commission is owed a debt by 

an individual currently employed by 
another federal agency; 

(b) The Commission is owed a debt by 
an individual who is a current em-
ployee of the Commission; 

(c) The Commission employs an indi-
vidual who owes a debt to another fed-
eral agency. 

§ 141.4 Notice requirements. 
(a) Deductions shall not be made un-

less the employee is provided with 
written notice of the debt at least 30 
days before salary offset commences. 

(b) The written notice shall contain: 
(1) A statement that the debt is owed 

and an explanation of its nature, and 
amount; 

(2) The agency’s intention to collect 
the debt by deducting from the employ-
ee’s current disposable pay account; 

(3) The amount, frequency, proposed 
beginning date, and duration of the in-
tended deduction(s); 

(4) An explanation of interest, pen-
alties, and administrative charges, in-
cluding a statement that such charges 
will be assessed unless excused in ac-

cordance with the Federal Claims Col-
lections Standards at 4 CFR 101.1 et 
seq.; 

(5) The employee’s right to inspect, 
request, and receive a copy of govern-
ment records relating to the debt; 

(6) The opportunity to establish a 
written schedule for the voluntary re-
payment of the debt; 

(7) The right to a hearing conducted 
by an impartial hearing official; 

(8) The methods and time period for 
petitioning for hearings; 

(9) A statement that the timely filing 
of a petition for a hearing will stay the 
commencement of collection pro-
ceedings; 

(10) A statement that a final decision 
on the hearing will be issued not later 
than 60 days after the filing of the peti-
tion requesting the hearing unless the 
employee requests and the hearing offi-
cial grants a delay in the proceedings; 

(11) A statement that knowingly 
false or frivolous statements, represen-
tations, or evidence may subject the 
employee to: 

(i) Disciplinary procedures appro-
priate under chapter 75 of 5 U.S.C., 5 
CFR part 752, or any other applicable 
statutes or regulations; 

(ii) Penalties under the False Claims 
Act, 31 U.S.C. 3729–3731, or any other 
applicable statutory authority; or 

(iii) Criminal penalties under 18 
U.S.C. 286, 287, 1001, and 1002 or any 
other applicable statutory authority. 

(12) A statement of other rights and 
remedies available to the employee 
under statutes or regulations gov-
erning the program for which the col-
lection is being made; and 

(13) Unless there are contractual or 
statutory provisions to the contrary, a 
statement that amounts paid on or de-
ducted for the debt which are later 
waived or found not owed to the United 
States will be promptly refunded to the 
employee. 

§ 141.5 Hearing. 
(a) Request for hearing. (1) An em-

ployee must file a petition for a hear-
ing in accordance with the instructions 
outlined in the Commission’s notice to 
offset. 

(2) A hearing may be requested by fil-
ing a written petition addressed to the 
Executive Director stating why the 
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